
SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART  
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES  
REGULAR SESSION MEETING  

February 6, 2025  
 

 
The Board of School Trustees of the School City of Hobart met in regular session on February 6, 2025, in the 
Board Room at Hobart High School, 2211 East Tenth Street, Hobart, Indiana. 
 
ROLL CALL:  President Rikki Guthrie asked Board Members to log in. The following Board Members and 
Administrators were present or absent as noted:  
 

Board Members Present:       Administrators Present: 
Rikki A. Guthrie       Peggy Buffington 
Sandra J. Hillan        Bob Glover 
Frank Porras        Christopher N. King 
Bradley Keehn       William J. Longer 
Donald H. Rogers        Jonathan Mock 
Kayla Davis, HHS student representative    Tim Krieg 
Isis Fleming, HHS student representative     Russell Mellon 
 
Board Members Absent: 
David W. Kostbade 
Stuart B. Schultz 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION:  President Guthrie indicated that the Board did not meet in executive session prior 
to the regular session.  
 
CALL TO ORDER:   Rikki Guthrie, President, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: President Guthrie led everyone present in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
AUDIENCE: The following were present in the audience:  
 
 Two unidentified ladies 
 Terry Butler, former school board member (towards the end of meeting) 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Bradley Keehn moved that the Board approve the executive session, Board of 
Finance, and regular session minutes of January 23, 2025. Frank Porras seconded.  Vote on motion:  Aye – 
Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, and Guthrie.  Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS:  President Guthrie indicated there were no financial reports for the Board’s 
consideration.  
 
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS:  President Rikki Guthrie asked for comments on the listed agenda 
items. There were none.  
 
PERSONNEL: Jonathan Mock, Director of Human Resources and Compliance, indicated the Personnel 
Report and Personnel Report Addendum were included with the electronic meeting information for the Board's 
consideration.  
 
Mr. Mock recommended approval and requested Board action.  
 
Donald Rogers moved and Bradley Keehn seconded that the Board approve the Personnel Reports, as 
presented.  Vote on motion:  Aye – Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, and Guthrie.  Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
The approved personnel items are as follows:  
 

Regular Teacher Contract –  
Jenai Richards Hobart Middle School/teacher January 27/June 4, 2025 (84 days), $22,826.00 
 
Contracts for Extracurricular Services –  
Hobart High School: 

Brandon Dinkins, Musical Conductor, December 20, 2024//January 31, 2025, $530.00 
Catherine Nelson, Dramatics Specialist, (Thespian Competition Coordinator), December 2, 

2024/January31, 2025, $1,856.00 
Early Learning Center @ George Earle, January 31/August 15, 2025: 

Bailey Swartz, Kindergarten-Grade Level Contact 25% 2, $377.25 
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Liberty School, January 31/August 15, 2025: 
Alaina Richter, Grade Level Contact – LE4, $1,082.00 

 
Contracts for Extracurricular Services (Club Duties) –  
Joan Martin School, August 14, 2024/June 4, 2025: 

Michelle Mecha, 5th grade board game, $270.00 
Rachel Sieffert, 5th grade board game, $270.00 
Christa Wein, 3rd grade Tutor, $675.00 

Liberty School, August 14, 2024/June 4, 2025: 
Nathaniel Lacny, Ukulele, $432.00 
Susan Moore, Brickie Leaders, $675.00 
Brandi Panozzo, Crochet, $162.00 
Charlene Zager, Brickie Leaders, $ 675.00 

Veterans @ Mundell, August 14, 2024/June 4, 2025: 
Jennifer Ayres-Cook, Let Me Run, $1,350.00 
Hayley Johnson, Girls on the Run, $1,350.00 
Peyton Johnson, Girls on the Run, $1,350.00 
Jessica Lauridsen, Book & Craft Club 2 Sessions, $216.00 
Amelia Marshall, 4th grade – Skill Busters, $270.00 
Erica McDermott, Girls on the Run, $1,350.00 
Stefanie Osika, Girls on the Run, $1,350.00 
Dominique Shirey, Let Me Run – Boys, $1,350.00 

Hobart Middle School, August 14, 2024/June 4, 2025: 
Dianna Atrosh-Ciszewski, FACS, $756.00   
Matthew Atherton, Let Me Run, $1,350.00 
Dianna Atrosh-Ciszewski, FACS, $459.00 
Catherine Patterson, Art, $540.00 
Erin Swafford, Running, $465.75 
Roland Swafford, Weightlifting, $742.50 
Scott Swanson, Running, $465.75 
Jennifer Young, Brickieworks Literature, $810.00 
 

Homebound Teaching Contracts – 
January 21/June 3, 2025:  Pam Cunningham, math and ILEARN, one hour per week and six 

hours total for testing, $56.76 per hour; and Jessica Evans, ELA and ILEARN, one hour per 
week and six hours total for testing, $55.06 per hour 

 January 21/June 3, 2025:  Angelica Lahart, ELA and ILEARN, one hour per week and six hours 
total for testing, $45.99 per hour 

 
Extracurricular Club Duty Contract – 
Veterans School @ Mundell, 2024-2025 School Year:  Suzanne Tucker, Crochet, $135.00 
 
Resignations –  
Dahlia Cooper, Service Center/Transportation Department, bus driver, effective January 28, 2025 
Morgan James, Veterans School @ Mundell/food services, January 20, 2025 
 
Extra Duty Contract –  
Jody Gawthrop, Hobart Middle/Academic Superbowl, effective January 22/May 3, 2025, $757.00 
 
Requests for Leave of Absence –  
Donna Garza, Veterans School @ Mundell, food services, FMLA, January 6 to on or about 

April 9, 2025, up to 60 days 
Kelly Klug, Joan Martin School/custodian, FMLA, Intermittent usage beginning October 8, 2024, 

for up to 60 days 
Ashley Monger , Early Learning Center @ George Earle/teacher, FMLA, April 7 until June 4, 

2025 up to 60 days 
 
New Employee –  
Kelly Miller, Hobart Middle/Food Services, dining room attendant, effective February 3, 2025, 

$12.67 per hour 
 

Extracurricular Club Duty Contract –   
Veterans @ Mundell:  Nicole Zybak, Let Me Run, 2024-2025 School Year, $1,350.00 

 
RESOLUTION: School Resource Officer Appreciation Day: Superintendent Peggy Buffington presented 
Resolution No. 2025-2 recognizing National School Resource Officer Appreciation Day on February 15, 2025, 
but the district would celebrate them on February 13 because February 15 falls on a Saturday this year. The 
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resolution recognized the commitment of our SRO's to keeping Hobart students, staff and community safe each 
day.  Dr. Buffington noted that the SRO’s are members of the Hobart Police Department, as well as being 
SRO’s in the schools.  They provide safety for the students and staff and are mentors to the students.  She noted 
some of the SRO’s participate in the Pro Dad’s program at their respective schools.  Dr. Buffington mentioned 
there was a Pro Dad’s event last evening for dads and their children and said it went very well.  She said the 
SRO’s “do a tremendous job,” and she was grateful to have an SRO at each school. 
 
The audience was asked if they wanted the whole resolution read aloud or if only reading the title of the 
resolution would be sufficient.  It was mentioned that the resolution was displayed on the screens in the Board 
Room.  They were okay with only reading the title.  
 
Secretary Frank Porras read the title of Resolution No. 2025-2 aloud, as follows: 
 

Resolution No. 2025-2 
National School Resource Officer Appreciation Day 

 
President Rikki Guthrie requested Board action and a roll call vote.  
 
Bradley Keehn moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 2025-2, as presented.  Donald Rogers seconded.   
 
In the discussion, Brad Keehn expressed his appreciation for the SRO’s and noted they have developed 
relationships with their students.  He related the SRO at his daughter’s school told his wife that their daughter 
had thanked him for making the school safer.  He said her comments were spontaneous and appreciated.  Sandi 
Hillan noted the importance of the relationships the SRO’s have with students and teachers.  Bill Longer 
commented that those relationships continue as students advance through the schools and even after graduation, 
they are able to continue their communication with an SRO who can be a great resource for assistance, if 
needed.  
 
Vote on motion:  Secretary Frank Porras called roll on the vote, as follows: Aye – Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, 
and Guthrie.  Absent:  Kostbade and Schultz.  Nay – No one. Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
Resolution No. 2025-2, as presented, displayed on the screens in the Board Room, and adopted, is as follows: 
 

Resolution No. 2025-2 
National School Resource Officer Appreciation Day 

 
 Whereas, the National Association of School Resource Officers (SRO’s) has designated 
February 15, 2025, as School Resource Officer Appreciation Day; and 
 
 Whereas, the school district is fortunate to have SRO’s in our schools; and 
 
 Whereas, the SRO’s bridge gaps between youth and law enforcement and embrace a triad 
concept of school policing, serving in informal counseling, education and law enforcement roles to 
support students and communities they serve; and 
 
 Whereas, the SRO’s are valuable and essential members of the education community who 
go above and beyond and deserve unwavering respect and support from the public in the pursuit 
of keeping schools and students safe;  
 
 Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved, that February 13, 2025, will be celebrated as National 
School Resource Officer Appreciation Day in the school district because February 15 falls on a 
Saturday. 
 
 Be It Further Resolved that the Board urges the entire community of Hobart to recognize 
and appreciate the impact that our SRO’s and Hobart law enforcement has on the lives of our 
students and staff, as well as the Hobart community. 
 
 Dated this 6th day of February, 2025. 
 
 
 

SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 

________________________________ 
Rikki A. Guthrie, President 
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ATTEST: 

______________________________ 
Frank Porras, Secretary 

 
BOARD DELEGATES AND COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS:  President Rikki Guthrie reviewed 
her Board delegate and committee assignments for the 2025 calendar year, as follows:  
 

• Negotiations – Rikki Guthrie and Sandi Hillan 
• Northwest Indiana Special Education Cooperative (NISEC) – Frank Porras with Brad Keehn 

being his alternate  
• ISBA Voting Delegate – Frank Porras  
• School City of Hobart Educational Foundation Board of Directors – Dave Kostbade  
• Insurance Committee – Rikki Guthrie and Sandi Hillan  
• Policy Committee – Donald Rogers and Dave Kostbade  
• Student Handbook Committee – Don Rogers and Brad Keehn  
• Hobart Park Board – Brad Keehn with Sandi Hillan as alternate  
• Student Representatives – Sandra Hillan and Rikki Guthrie  
• Facilities Naming Committee – Stuart Schultz and Dave Kostbade  
• Hobart Redevelopment Commission – Noted this appointment rotates every two years between 

the Hobart and Merrillville school districts, as a non-voting member.  Hobart's next 
appointment will be in the 2026 and 2027 calendar years.  

 
Mrs. Guthrie indicated that she had emailed this information out to Board members, but if someone needed 
another copy, she would email them one. 
 
CONSIDERATION: Overnight/Extended Student Trip Request for HHS Business Professionals of 
America State Leadership Conference:  Dr. Peggy Buffington presented a request from Valentine Torres, 
high school teacher and sponsor for the Business Professionals of America (BPA), for eleven high school 
students to attend the BPA state leadership conference at the JW Marriott, Indianapolis. The students will 
compete in business competitions. This allows them to enhance their business knowledge and employment skills. 
Ms. Torres and the students will travel in a SCOH activity bus and will leave Hobart on March 9 and will return 
to Hobart on March 11, 2025.  
 
Superintendent Buffington requested the Board's approval.  
 
Frank Porras moved that the Board approve the overnight/extended trip for Business Professionals of America 
to attend their state leadership conference, as presented.  Donald Rogers seconded.   
 
In the discussion, Brad Keehn mentioned that club members did well at last year’s leadership conference. 
 
Vote on motion:  Aye – Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, and Guthrie.  Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
CONSIDERATION: Overnight/Extended Student Trip for Hobart High School HOSA Future 
Healthcare Professionals State Leadership Conference:  Superintendent Peggy Buffington highlighted a 
request from Tiffany Parrish and Eden Alexander, sponsors of the high school's HOSA Club members to attend 
the HOSA Future Healthcare Professionals State Leadership Conference at the Indiana Convention Center in 
Indianapolis. Twelve to fourteen club members and the two sponsors will leave Hobart on April 14 and return 
on April 16, 2025.  She noted the conference is focused on leadership and career-based learning. The students 
will compete in knowledge and skill events various healthcare professions. In addition, they will attend 
workshops and symposiums on healthcare topics and careers.  Dr. Buffington verified that both the sponsors 
would be attending the conference.  Dr. Buffington commented that this was “a wonderful opportunity” for 
club members and noted that Healthcare was the largest pathway at the high school. 
 
Superintendent Buffington requested the Board’s approval.  
 
Bradley Keehn moved and Sandra Hillan seconded that the Board approve the overnight-extended student trip 
for the HOSA club members to attend their state leadership conference in Indianapolis. Vote on motion:  Aye – 
Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, and Guthrie.  Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
BOARD POLICY CONSIDERATION: First Reading of Resolution Adopting Updates for Hobart 
School Board Policy:  William Longer, School Board Attorney, presented Resolution No. 2025-3 for updates to 
Board policy. He explained the changes and adoption process of changes in the comprehensive document 
entitled "Bylaws and Policies of the School City of Hobart."  He mentioned that the exhibits were discussed in a 
work session prior to the regular session meeting and indicated the proposed changes dealt with technical 
changes and changes in state law.  Wherever there were options built into the template, the options selected were 
those as recommended by the administration and himself.  He indicated he would be happy to answer any 
questions the Board may have.  Frank Porras commented that he and the administration “did a nice job the first 
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time around.”  There were no other comments or questions from Board members.  Mr. Longer indicated this 
was the first reading of the proposed changes and said changes could be made to the proposed changes for the 
second reading.  He indicated that Board Policy requires that two readings are required before a policy can be 
changed.  He told the Board that the second reading and possible adoption of these changes would be an agenda 
item at the February 20, 2025, Board meeting.   
 
Secretary Frank Porras read the title of Resolution No. 2025-3 aloud, as follows: 
 

School City of Hobart 
Board of School Trustees 

 
Resolution No. 2025-3 

 
A Resolution Approving Amendments to the Bylaws and  

Policies of the Board of School Trustees of the School City of Hobart 
 
President Rikki Guthrie called for a motion and a roll-call vote.  
 
Bradley Keehn moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 2025-3 for the bylaws and policies changes in the 
comprehensive document entitled "Bylaws and Policies of the School City of Hobart" and move the second 
reading and possible adoption to the February 20, 2025, Board meeting.  Frank Porras seconded.   
 
Vote on motion:  Secretary Frank Porras called roll on the vote, as follows:  Aye – Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, 
and Guthrie.  Absent – Kostbade and Schultz.  Nay – No one.  Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
Resolution No. 2025-3, as presented, displayed on the screens in the Board Room, and adopted, is attached to 
the minutes of this meeting. 
 
RECOMMENDATION TO ACCEPT: IDOE Early Literacy Achievement Grant:   Dr. Peggy Buffington 
explained the Indiana Department of Education (IDOE) Early Literacy Achievement Grant that the district 
received in the amount of $18,019.66. Information about the grant award and an explanation of how the funds 
would be dispersed were included with the meeting information.  Dr. Buffington indicated that the breakdown 
was broken down by kindergarten teachers in the 2020-2021 school year, first grade teachers for the 2021-2022 
school year, second grade teachers in the 2022-2023 school year and third grade teachers in the 2023-2024 school 
year.  In addition, the MTSS Interventionists, EL teachers of record, and the Literacy Coach during the 2023-
2024 school year were also included.  Dr. Buffington mentioned that funds were also shared with the primary 
grade special education teachers from the Northwest Indiana Special Education Cooperative (NISEC) staff.  The 
school district’s breakdown was for 47 teachers, and they would receive a gross amount of $297.60, as would five 
NISEC staff members. 

 

Dr. Buffington requested Board action.  

 
Sandra Hillan moved that the Board accept the IDOE Early Literacy Achievement Grant and authorize the 
distribution of funds, as presented.  Seconded by Donald Rogers.   
 
In the discussion, Sandi Hillan commented this was “high stakes for the little ones” in grades K-3 and noted the 
staff involved were “very deserving of the reward and for their hard work.”   
 
Vote on motion:  Aye – Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, and Guthrie.  Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
RECOMMENDATION TO ACCEPT: IDOE Title III Grant:  Superintendent Peggy Buffington 
highlighted the Indiana Department of Public Education Title III grant that was awarded in the amount of 
$9,152.00. Information pertaining to the grant award was included with the electronic meeting information.  She 
indicated the grant was processed through the Wabash Valley Consortium and noted that Title III helps the 
districts’ EL program.  Dr. Buffington told the Board that that Hobart is a member of the Wabash Valley 
Consortium that is made up of quite a few school districts, and the consortium does a good job in getting funds 
for the EL programs.  She noted the award was not a large amount, but the district never turns away grant funds.    
 
Donald Rogers moved that the Board approves the participation and use of the Title III budget with the Wabash 
Consortium.  Seconded by Sandra Hillan.  Vote on motion:  Aye – Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, and Guthrie.  
Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
CONSIDERATION: Consideration of a Resolution Authorizing the Financing of School 
Improvements:  Superintendent Peggy Buffington described the need for obtaining funds for financing a 
facilities project.  She noted that the project consists of capital improvements in order to maintain the facilities of 
Hobart High School, Hobart Middle School, Joan Martin Elementary School, Veterans Elementary School, 
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Liberty Elementary School, Early Learning Center, Service Center, and Administration Building.  The capital 
improvements would include but were not limited to paving, parking lot repair, painting, fencing repairs, stage 
repairs, HVAC/chiller/boiler repairs, carpeting/door improvements, roof repairs, athletic upgrades, safety and 
security upgrades, technology upgrades, as well as bus replacement and transportation upgrades, and any other 
related improvements.  She mentioned that the Debt Service had been paid down so that its tax rate fell below 
$0.80 and that would allow the district go out for a general obligation bond.   
 
Dr. Buffington mentioned that the district used to do $1,000,000 bonds each year before the law was changed. 
Those assisted the school district with doing upgrades and/or repairs, and the bonds were paid off each year.  
Because the law changed, the district can no longer do that type of bond issue without the request of taxpayers 
on an election ballot.  In addition, the resolution set the dates for the 1028 and Lease hearings. It also authorized 
reimbursement of expenses from bond proceeds.  The amount of the bond issue is $19.8 million. 
 
Secretary Porras read the title of Resolution 2025-4 authorizing the financing of school improvements aloud, as 
follows: 

RESOLUTION 2025-4 OF THE BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES 
OF THE SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART 

 
President Guthrie called for Board action and a roll-call vote. 
 
Bradley Keehn moved that the Board approve Resolution No. 2025-4 as presented and include with said 
approval permission to advertise the required Notice of Hearings on Proposed School Construction and 
Proposed Amendment to Lease, and to place on the March 6, 2025 agenda the first Preliminary Determination 
Hearing, and on the March 20, 2025 agenda the second Preliminary Determination Hearing and the 1028 
Hearing.  Donald Rogers seconded.   
 
In the discussion, Brad Keehn thanked the technology, buildings/grounds, and transportation directors for the 
budget data for their respective departments.  He noted that Hobart has a good school district and has been 
good at maintaining these departments and facilities.    
 
Vote on motion:  Secretary Frank Porras called roll on the vote, as follows:  Aye – Rogers, Keehn, Porras, Hillan, 
and Guthrie.  Absent – Kostbade and Schultz.  Nay – No one.  Motion carried 5-0 in favor. 
 
Resolution No 2025, as presented, displayed on the screens in the Board Room, and adopted, is attached to the 
minutes of this meeting.   
 
UPDATES/ANNOUNCEMENTS/REPORTS: The Board received the following information:  

 
School Information – weekly agendas from all of the schools, except Joan Martin School, and the 

Early Learning Center February activity calendar.  
 
Upcoming Activities/Events – the latest list of upcoming activities/events.  Dr. Buffington 

highlighted the following upcoming activities/events, as follows: 
 

February 6 – Blood Drive, Hobart High School Field House, 8:00 am – 2:00 pm 
  Dr. Buffington mentioned that this was a student-run blood drive. 
February 6 – Showcase of Preschools, Early Learning Center, 5-6:30 pm 

Dr. Buffington commented that the district advocates for students to attend 
preschool and indicated all of the local preschools participate in the open 
house at the ELC.  The Open House allows parents to interact with the 
preschools so they can choose the best one for them. 

February 7 – Paint Your Heart Out!, HHS Student Council, 5-7:00 pm 
Costs:  Adults $20/Students $15/Children 12 and under $10, RSVP’s required. 

February 13 – FAFSA In-Person Event, Hobart High School 3-7:00 pm 
February 14 -17 – Presidents Day Break 
February 14 – Valentine’s Day Kids Camp for K-5 students, Hobart High School,  

8:30 am to 4:00 pm, Activities:  games, snacks, crafts, lunch, movies, cost is 
$40.00 (Registration required.) This was being sponsored by the Junior class. 

February 19 – Balash (Basket) Ball Tournament, HHS Gymnasium, starts @ 6:00 pm, 
Tickets $5.00 (Teams arrive @ 5:30 pm, Registration fee $25.00, and 
Proceeds going towards Hobart Unified Track)   
Dr. Buffington explained that unified track was a track program for special 
needs students and general education high school students.  Last year, the team 
went to state competition last year. 

March 1 – JROTC and Hobart Elementary PTO Mattress Fundraiser,  
 10:00 am to 5:00 pm, Hobart High School Great Hall 
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Correction of Dates for the HHS Youth and Government Trip – Dr. Peggy Buffington corrected the
dates for the HHS Youth and Government trip that was approved at the last Board meeting.  She
noted the sponsor looked at a wrong calendar and said the correct dates were February 28 to
March 2, 2025.

COMMENTS:  From the administration, Peggy Buffington told Board members that Rikki Guthrie and she 
attended the ISBA virtual seminar for Board Presidents last Friday.  She said there was a large group in 
attendance, and the number one concern was finances.  She complimented Mrs. Guthrie on the job she did with 
the seminar, and Dr. Buffington mentioned that there are several shorter virtual seminars throughout the year 
that she will be able to attend.  She said that preparations are underway for the high school’s All Test Day.  She 
said Hobart will be partnering with PNW who will be offering training with A-I and mentioned that as 
educational leaders, we want everyone to be able to use A-I as we do.  She expressed her thanks and appreciation 
to the maintenance department who were up at 4:30 a.m. and commented that she does not like to call morning 
delays of school.  Weather delays are not easy to make, but she wanted to recognize the great job the 
maintenance department did making sure the parking lots and sidewalks were well salted.  Chris King mentioned 
that with the two-hour delay, he saw students who slipping on the sidewalks when he came to work.  He told the 
Board about the Esports program and noted their season would not be over until the end next month. 
However, he mentioned that two teams placed first in their divisions of the SEL Winter Blitz national 
competition so there will be two more trophies for their trophy case.  In addition, he mentioned that a third 
team made it into the playoffs, but they did not place.  Everyone offered their congratulations to Mr. King and 
the Esports team members.  Dr. Buffington commented that she called Mr. King one day while he was at 
Esports, and because of all of enthusiastic background noise, she had to ask him to step out of the room.  She 
said the Esports program was made up of an eclectic group of students who enjoy what they do.  Jon Mock 
echoed remarks about the maintenance and transportation staffs.  He noted that today was a great example of 
everyone working so students could get to school.  Tim Krieg thanked the maintenance and transportation 
departments and mentioned they “allowed us to do what we do.”  He extended congratulations to the new 
Board members and the new officers.  He was appreciative for the “leadership in the governance roll,” and the 
“leadership to make tough decisions.” 

From the audience, Terry Butler commented that it was hard to hear in the audience and indicated they needed 
to be very close to the microphones.  It was noted that not all of the microphones were working and that a 
company was scheduled to come and fix them.  He told Mrs. Guthrie that she will get louder as time goes on, 
and presenting an image with a more forcible voice will make it happen.  Mr. Butler indicated that the Operating 
Referendum would be expiring, and he felt it was important that parents and community members be made 
aware that 70% of the students ride buses to and from school and to imagine how much more congested it 
would be with those extra students being dropped off and picked up each day at all of the schools.  He noted 
that Dr. Buffington was very good with making the presentations that explained the need for the referendum 
and keeping the tax rate revenue neutral.  Dr. Buffington indicated that Mr. Butler volunteered to lead the 
referendum committee and noted he was very knowledgeable about the need for the referendum.  She indicated 
that the amount of the referendum was remaining the same, and they were only asking the taxpayers to renew 
the referendum that they voted for in 2017.  It was mentioned that many taxpayers think the district raised their 
taxes, and it was noted that their taxes raised because the assessed value of their homes increased exponentially 
since 2017.  The wording of the question on the ballot is misleading and refers to increasing taxes.  It was noted 
that was technically true because the tax rate would decrease without the referendum tax rate.  The rate for the 
referendum was $0.246 in 2017 and that was the rate being requested by renewing the referendum.  
Dr. Buffington mentioned that the mayor supports the referendum and has noted the importance of good 
schools to have a good community.  Terry Butler mentioned that years ago when his children were in school, 
they paid a nickel each time they rode the bus to school and then home again in the afternoon.  Mr. Mellon 
thought he paid ten cents when he was in school.  Mr. Butler said those funds helped cover the cost of 
transportation.  

From the Board, Brad Keehn congratulated all of the middle school band and orchestra students at their recent 
competition.  He was there with his son and said the students did a great job and won “a lot of gold.”  He 
extended good luck wishes to the BPA and HOSA clubs at their upcoming state leadership competitions.  Mr. 
Keehn noted he moved to Hobart in 2015 because of the quality of the schools and mentioned the schools have 
gotten better and have high standards. Kayla Davis was getting excited about the upcoming student trip to 
France and Italy that the Board approved last school year and thought it would be a fun event.  Isis Fleming told 
Dr. Buffington she agreed with her decision for a two-hour delay this morning.  She mentioned that the girls 
tennis team was getting ready for their upcoming season and the team members were glad that Coach Lucas 
would be assisting this year.  She knows some of the Esports members and noted how excited they had been. 
Isis told the Board that the Hall of Scholars has been announced, and she is this year’s Salutatorian.  Everyone 
extended their congratulations to her.  Frank Porras thanked the other side of the table for the presentation at 
the work session, as well as, the directors for the technology, maintenance, and transportation departments.  In 
addition, he noted there would be “a lot of work ahead,” and he would be helping with the referendum.  Sandi 
Hillan extended her congratulations to Dr. Buffington for being “the first Outstanding Educator for the City of 
Hobart.”   Dr. Buffington commented, “It was nice to be recognized for excellence,” but she would not be 
accepting for herself but for the whole school system’s team that includes the Board and all of the school 
employees that work to “do great things for kids.”  Sandi Hillan noted that it was ironic that a blood drive was 
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held today and indicated for many years blood drives were held in remembrance of Nancy Snider, a long-time 
educator and Hobart graduate whose passion was blood drives and said it was ironic that today was her birthday.  
She thanked Bill Longer and Jon Mock for their work on Board Policy.  She noted that work was not easy and 
could be tedious.  Rikki Guthrie echoed Mrs. Hillan’s comments about Dr. Buffington receiving the city’s first 
Outstanding Educator Award. She extended her congratulations to the Esports teams and Isis Fleming.  She 
gave “a shout out” to Mike Black for recently handling the regional wrestling meet and girls swimming and 
diving sectional the same days at the high school.  She said Hobart has wonderful facilities and was happy they 
were being shared.  In addition, she gave a shout out to the girls who worked very hard on the Hobart Humane 
Society fundraiser.  The girls not only modeled, but they sold tickets, found sponsors, and volunteered at the 
shelter.  She extended her thanks and appreciation to Bill Longer and Jon Mock for their efforts in working on 
Board Policy.  Mrs. Guthrie thanked everyone involved this evening’s presentation and budget information at the 
work session.  Dr. Buffington mentioned that Bob Glover was involved, as well as the financial planner, and she 
thanked Dr. Krieg for his help with her presentation, as well. 
 
ADJOURNMENT:  There being no further business to come before the Board, President Guthrie adjourned 
the meeting around 7:56 p.m.  
 
NEXT MEETING:  The next regular session meeting is February 20, 2025.  
 

BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES  
SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART  
 
By ___________________________  

Rikki A. Guthrie, President  
 
ATTEST:  
 
By ___________________________  

Frank Porras, Secretary  
 

Submitted for Approval:  February 20, 2025  


























































































































































































































